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HIGHGROVE
HAPPENINGS

Two new businesses starting up in Highgrove

Petition requests elimination of special property tax fee for 
Highgrove Deputy Sheriff that was eliminated 10 years ago!

Eagles Aerie 997 
hosts Highgrove prop-
erty owners meeting

On Jan. 15, 2020, the Riverside 
Eagles allowed the use of their main 
meeting room for a public a meeting 
about the Special CSA 126 assess-
ment that is still being required to 
be paid with their property taxes for 
the Highgrove Sheriff Deputy that 
was eliminated 10 years ago.

The meeting was open to all res-
idents of Highgrove and was hosted 
by yours truly, the editor of the 
Highgrove Happenings Newspaper, 
R. A. “Barney” Barnett. 

The meeting was well attended 
and was video- taped by A. J. Ben-
son owner of Benson Productions 
in Grand Terrace.

The reason it was video-taped is 
that information from this meeting 
will be used to inform residents, 
TV sations, newspapers, politicians, 
and a new attorney, about what is 
happening to Highgrove property 
owners because they are still being 
required to pay a special property 
tax after Riverside County elimi-
nated the Highgrove deputy without 
notifying the Highgrove voters.

In 1991 Highgrove proper-
ty owners voted to pay an extra 
$120.00 per year, per parcel for a 
Sheriff Deputy that was assigned 
exclusively to the small 3.2 square 
mile area of Highgrove east of the 
I-215 freeway. Then prior to anoth-
er vote in 1997 due to proposition 
218, Riverside County Council 
published an “Impartial Analysis” 
of what would happen it measure 
“T” passed or if it failed. This docu-
ment stated that if it passed it would 
only be used for two purposes: 	 Page 3 has another petition that has already been sent to Supervisor Spiegel

Petition to eliminate property tax fee
for Highgrove Sheriff Deputy that was 
eliminated by Riverside County on 
Dec. 30, 2009. This petition is only for 
Highgrove property owners east of the 
I-215 freeway. (Room for 4 signatures)
Fill out and take to Norton Younglove Community Center, 459 
Center St.; Toy Tech Auto Repair, 983 Center St.;  Zorbas, 450 
Iowa Ave.; or mail to: Highgrove Happenings Newspaper,
474 Prospect Ave., Highgrove, Ca., 92507.

I support eliminating the CSA 126 parcel tax 
assessment that pays  for the Sheriff Deputy 
that was assigned exclusively to Highgrove.

_______________________    ____________________________      
SIGN NAME                                         ADDRESS        
_______________________    ____________________________                      
PRINT NAME                          APN PARCEL   NUMBER
*****************************************************
     
_______________________    ____________________________      
SIGN NAME                                         ADDRESS        
_______________________    ____________________________                      
PRINT NAME                          APN PARCEL   NUMBER
*****************************************************

_______________________    ____________________________      
SIGN NAME                                         ADDRESS        
_______________________    ____________________________                      
PRINT NAME                          APN PARCEL   NUMBER
*****************************************************

_______________________    ____________________________      
SIGN NAME                                         ADDRESS        
_______________________    ____________________________                      
PRINT NAME                          APN PARCEL   NUMBER

 

Extended Sheriff and park & Rec-
reation Services and if not used for 
these two specific purposes it would 
be retained in the CSA 126 account. 
The 1997 ballot passed by 75.8 %

At the meeting on Jan. 15, 2020, 
there were about 60 property owners 
from the old and new part of High-
grove including several from Spring 
Mountain Ranch. We had hoped there 
would be more property owners from 
the new homes because the CSA 126 
assessment of $120.00 per year that 
the original part of Highgrove is pay-
ing is not the same for the new homes. 
The property owners in the new D R 
Horton homes are paying $633.30 on 
their tax bills for line item CSA 126 
instead of $120.00 and the property 
owners in Spring Mountain Ranch are 
paying $2,176.92 on their tax bills for 
line item CSA 126 instead of $120.00.

All  property tax bills in Highgrove 
east of the I-215 freeway should be 
paying $120.00 per year per parcel 
and Highgrove property owners are 
encouraged to look at their property 
tax bills. Straight across from CSA 
126 should be $120.00. If it is more 
than $120.00 you are paying too 
much! Property owners want to stop 
paying for our exclusive deputy we 
have not had for the last 10 years.

A lawsuit was filed on May 21,    
2018  against Riverside County about 
our CSA 126 funds (See page 10)  but 
it is time to get a new attorney who 
will be pro-active and get our money 
back from Riverside County for a 
service they eliminated 10 years ago

I already have property tax bills 
from DR Horton and Spring Moun-
tain Ranch homes and   homes from 
the original part of Highgrove.
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Contact: (951) 241-7221
THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER

459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association

Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk
Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm
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1.	Please hold monthly meetings of the 
Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council 
instead of quarterly meetings.

2.	Please see that the 2018-2018 Grand Jury  
recommendations are complied with that 
states: “CSA126 management provide 
a one-time public notice clarifying 
exactly how the CSA 126 funds are 
distributed”

3.	Please allow a 20 Ft. container to be 
placed next to the existing 20 Ft. con-
tainer being used by the EDA in the 
parking lot of the community center. This 
container will be purchased with public 
donations and used for items associat-
ed with Highgrove Day at the adjacent 
Highgrove Community Park such as 
games, equipment, banners, paperwork 
and items being collected for a future 
Highgrove Museum.
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Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove 951-683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

New 2 You

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

20%
OFF
Your Shopping
   with items
    donated!

1.	Please hold monthly meetings of the 
Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council 
instead of quarterly meetings.

2.	Please see that the 2018-2018 Grand Jury  
recommendations are complied with that 
states: “CSA126 management provide 
a one-time public notice clarifying 
exactly how the CSA 126 funds are 
distributed”

3.	Please allow a 20 Ft. container to be 
placed next to the existing 20 Ft. con-
tainer being used by the EDA in the 
parking lot of the community center. This 
container will be purchased with public 
donations and used for items associat-
ed with Highgrove Day at the adjacent 
Highgrove Community Park such as 
games, equipment, banners, paperwork 
and items being collected for a future 
Highgrove Museum.

4. Please provide public information to 
the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper 
concerning events or dates that concern 
Highgrove residents.

Petition from Highgrove community members sent to Supervisor Spiegel
Reasons for item 1. of petition: For 29 years 
Highgrove has held monthly meetings except for 
the months of December to communicate with 
our County Supervisors. District 1 has 3 com-
munity organizations that meet every month.
Reasons for item 2. of petition: The 2017-2018 
Grand jury recommended that CSA 126 manage-
ment provide a one-time public notice clarifying 
exactly how ther CSA 126 funds are distributed. 
Highgrove tax payers are entitled to know where 
their money went that was collected for our 
Sheriff Deputy we have not had for 10 years that 
we are still paying for. 
Reasons for item 3. of petition: The 20 
foot container was acquired by a grant from 
Riverside County and was given to the com-
munity when Kathy Cochran ran the NYCC 
but the Economic Development Agency took 
the container back for their use. Highgrove 
needs a container of it’s own to store items for 
Highgrove Day and Highgrove memorabilia and 
collectables.
Reasons for item 4. of petition: The Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper is delivered to each 
home in Spring Mountain Ranch, D R Horton 
homes, Lennar homes, and the original part of 
Highgrove including county residents on the 
west side of the freeway. 
13 e-mail requests were sent to Supervisor 
Spiegel for information about Highgrove’s new 
Municipal Advisory Council meetings and they 
have been ignored since March 4, 2019. At the 
first Highgrove MAC meeting on October 30, 
2019, only 5 people attended.           (Cont. on P. 5)
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure
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 FAKE NEWS                                                                                   
CHALLENGE 

The articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper are 
the truth of what is happening in and to Highgrove and we are 
not just printing our opinion. We print articles about what is 
actually happening to Highgrove that affect you and we have 
verification to prove that what we print is true-such as the 
Deputy Sheriff we are paying for that we do not have and the 
18 year struggle to get a Metrolink station at Highgrove. 
Documentation is available upon request and we welcome 
anyone who wants to challenge any statements in our paper. 
Please go to: www.highgrovehappenings.net and click on 
“Latest Issue” to see articles that go back to July of 2008. Thank 
you for your many years of support! 
R. A. “Barney” Barnett (951) 683 4994 highgrovenews@
roadrunner.com.
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Six out of the seven new Highgrove MAC mem-
bers were there but only three residents from older 
Highgrove were in the audience and two others in 
the audience were from Spring Mountain Ranch. 
All seven of the new Highgrove MAC mem-
bers were selected from Spring Mountain Ranch 
including the husband and wife from Spring 
Mountain Ranch and one Spring Mountain Ranch 
MAC member who does not want their contact 
information known.
I know that two applicants from the old part of 
Highgrove and another applicant from Spring 
Mountain Ranch were turned down for a position 
on the new Highgrove MAC.
When I asked who made the decision to select all 
7 MAC members from Spring Mountain Ranch 
I was given thie following answer from Wendall 
Bugtai, Legislative Assistant to Supervisor 

MAC Meeting (Cont. from P. 3) 

Applications available on-line 
for 33rd Highgrove Day 
          May 9, 2020 
Highgrove Day will be at the  Highgrove 
Community Park and adjacent Norton 
Younglove Community Center. 
The 33rd Highgrove Day will not be consec-
utive years because after I turned the event 
over to a local resident two years ago the 
event failed and she moved out of state! 
To view Car show entries or reserve vendor 
spaces, go to: www.highgrovehappenings.net
scroll down and to the right, print out the ap-
plications and follow the instructions.
To view some of the past Highgrove Day 
photos go to: www.highgrovehappenings.net, 
Latest Issue and click on October 2018.

Spiegel: “I’m working with our attorneys to de-
termine what is permissable for public consump-
tion related to the MAC applications and
selection process”
Isn’t it reasonable to expect to know who the new 
MAC members are, where they came from, and 
what skills to they bring to Highgrove?
If Supervisor Spiegel’s office refuses to provide 
information to the only newspaper that is deliv-
ered free to every new and old home in Highgrove, 
how will the community know about these public 
meetings or items of interest to Highgrove? 

An open letter to the new Highgrove MAC
You applied and were selected and you are to be commended 
for getting involved in your community. But you are not the 
target of any criticism. The criticism  lies in the selection pro-
cess that divides our neighborhoods instead of uniting us all 
as one Highgrove community. All Highgrove property owners 
within our boundaries are victims of having to pay for a ser-
vice that was eliminated without notification. 
MAC members should also ask Riverside County to send de-
velopers to MAC meetings before going to County Planning in 
order for us to have input in future construction projects. 
Also, the Grand Jury recommendations should be a priority for 
the new MAC to  “clarify exactly how the CSA 126 funds 
are distributed” 
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joelujan@firstteam.com
joelujan.firstteam.com

“No Problems Only Solutions!”

Joe LuJan
Real Estate Agent

Lic# 01476370

951-204-0502

          Hours: Mon.-Sat.    7 am to 9 pm
                        Sunday         8 am to 2 pm
Hamburgers, Patty melts, Pastrami, Steak 
sandwitches, Chicken nuggets, Chicken sand-
witches, Burritos, Breakfast, to go orders 

OPEN 7 DAYS

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

Serving Highgrove Since 1981

#1   450 Iowa Avenue      #2   9961 Mission Blvd.
       Highgrove, CA.                 Glen Avon, CA.
      (951) 686 5830                    (951) 360 3977

Best Hamburgers in town-Any Town!
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235 Iowa Ave Riverside, CA 92507
951-777-0004
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• Sprinkler Install & Repair 
• Concrete-Color & Stamped
• Brick • Retaining Walls

• Drain Systems 
• Synthetic Grass
• Decorative Rock

Moreno’s Landscape Services
909-770-9135

WWW.MORENOLANDSCAPESERVICES.COM 
Mail jmoreno394@yahoo.com

FREE
ESTIMATES

License #
1031940

Dentistry 
     

Loma Linda  School of Dentistry 
Member ADA, CDA and Tri-County Dental Society 
Implant Dentistry Member 
Chamber of Commerce 
 

Mon Tues Thurs 7 am-3 pm 
Wed 10 am-6 pm 
Some Tuesdays 7 am-7 pm 
Since 1983 

For your health...Create the smile you want.  

909-825-7770/783-0080 

 Implants 
 Dentures 
 Root Canals 
 Lumineers 

 Restorative 
 Conscious 

Sedation  

February 2020 Page 7
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393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

Riverside County Sheriffs Department
Jurupa Valley Station   7477 Mission Blvd.

Desk  951-955-2612       Cell  951-906-9695

Sheriff’s beat car 
951-776-1099  Ext. 5 

Crime Stats for HIGHGROVE
Crime stats from Dec. 19, to Jan. 15, 2020 
Petty (1)

   Burg. Res. (2)

Assaults (1)

Robbery Firearm (0)

Theft from veh. (1)Veh. Theft (2)         
CALL

911 FOR AN EMERGENCY

Lieutenant Justin Rowan
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Grand Theft   (2)
Att Homicide   (0)

  County Spokeswoman quoted 
 from Press Enterprise article:
  On April 20, 2019 the Press Enterprise ran an article titled:
“Residents file suit over servicee fee”
In reference to new Spring Mountain Ranch property owners 
paying as much as $2,900.00 where older property owners in 
Highgrove only have to pay $120.00 per year, here is what the
spokeswoman from Riverside County, Brooke Federico stated: 
“The higher assessment covers costs associated with regular 
maintenance for more than 7 million square feet of land-
scaping, street lighting, enhanced sheriff services, Spring 
Mountain Ranch community park, community trails and 
water quality basins”
The ballot was not to be used for “Landscaping” or any of the other 
purposes mentioned by the Riverside County spokeswoman!

Here is a copy of the 1997 ballot that was approved by 
75.8 % of the Highgrove voters to keep our Deputy Sheriff

The following statement was an 
“Impartial Analysis” made by 
the  Riverside County Council 
prior to the 1997 Ballot:
“This tax will be retained in 
the CSA 126 fund to be used 
only for purposes of continu-
ing Extended Sheriff, and 
Park and Recreation services 
and improvements. This tax 
cannot be increased except by 
a 2/3 vote of the electorate”

This ballot was approved for only for two spacific purposes. 
If not used for these two purposes the funds were supposed 
to be “Retained” in Highgrove’s CSA 126 account! 

Were CSA 126 funds 
used for “lanscaping” 
in Spring Mountain 
Ranch?
The fee was only for 
two purposes: The  
Sheriff, and Park and
Recreation services.
Read the wording on 
the 1997 ballot below!   

Spring Mountain Ranch

How long  will it be before this eyesore is eliminated?

                   Intern wanted
After over 41 years on the railroad and 25 
years of publishing the Highgrove Happenings 
we need someone we can train to take over the 
paper after we are gone. You can work from 
home on your computer and we will teach you 
the business so our/your newspaper can keep 
going. We have never lost money because we 
work out of our home.
I will continue to supply information and pho-
tos as long as I can but the business could 
eventually be given to the right person. You do 
not have to love Highgrove as much as I do but 
interest in local issues is what we are all about. 
On our web site: www.highgrovehappenings.
net, our paper can be seen on-line clear back 
to July of 2008. If you go to our web site and 
click on “Latest Issue you can read every page 
of every month for the last 21 1/2 years. 
I was going to write a book about Highgrove 
but I guess I have already done that! 
Remember, you can read my book free of 
charge on: www.highgrovehappenings.net. 
This is my gift to all of the members of the 
Highgrove community and I encourage all new 
residents and members of the new Highgrove 
MAC to read about Highgrove’s past.

Oct. 19, 2019

Feb. 1, 2020
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Washburn & Sons
Citrus Pest Control

807 Center Street
Riverside, Ca 92507

Located in the Community of Highgrove

951.683.2392
Fax 951.683.8424

WASHBURNANDSONS.COM
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Code Enforcement called to Highgrove 

You Can Quote Me  by 
Cynthia Williams, DC
“Live now!  Make now 
always the most precious 
time.  Now will never come 
again.”			 
~ Jean-Luc Picard, Captain, 
USS Enterprise
Our father passed away at an early 
age, he was just 66, and it was 
stunningly unexpected.  Nearly 
six years ago we lost our brother, 
Randy, to a hideous, swift, and 
deadly form of brain cancer.  It 
was devastating as he was just 
56.  Tragically, mid-January this 
year, we lost our baby brother, 
Bradley; he also was just 56 years 
old.  These Williams men were all 
brilliant, funny and sweet; they had 
families they were highly devoted 
to and they were loving fathers 
and excellent providers.  All left us 
too soon and left huge holes in our 
hearts.
Brad was so much fun and larger 

than life.   He was always looking 
to enjoy what he was doing and 
had great fun in his life.  He was 
a highly intelligent businessman, 
creating, running, and selling his 
companies; then doing it all over 
again.  It was hard to keep up with 
him; he was such a driven man.  
His gift was creating electricity 
and for a few decades, creating 
it from nature.  He started with 
his father-in-law servicing the 
wind turbines in the desert doing 
the mechanical, electrical and 
computer components.  He then 
moved on to solar installations 
on homes and businesses.  Many 
years ago Edwards Mansion had 
a very large solar array installed 
on top of parking awnings.  Brad 
did those.  He was also called on 
to troubleshoot outside of southern 
California.  Once he was flown to 
Hawaii to look at a HUGE wind 
turbine that no one has been able 
to fix.  “Cindy, all it needed was 
$5 part from Radio Shack!”

With each loss our family 
realizes even more how special 
each remaining person is and 
we value more highly the time 
we get to spend together.  We 
aren’t complacent, thinking we 
have plenty of time to enjoy 
each other’s company. We say 
“I love you” more often because 
we know each year, each day is 
precious and cannot be counted 
on to happen again the next day.  
My brother Cory said “with such 
a large family it is inevitable we 
will have many more of these 
(funerals)”.  This one was hard.  
It was too sudden and too soon.  
We don’t decide that though, 
do we?  What we can do is hold 
on to one another and give each 
other as much love as possible.  I 
recommend you do the same.  I 
wish health and love to you and 
your families.
Cole “Bradley” Williams was 
born in Fontana, CA on March 
15, 1963 and passed away on 

Friday, January 17, 2020 from 
complications of a long time 
heart condition while working in 
Murrieta, California. A private 
service was held and cremation 
followed.  Brad was the youngest 
child of Ernest “Bud” and Hughee 
Marie Williams of Highgrove and
attended Highgrove Elementary, 
University Heights Middle School, 
and North High School.  He was a 
veteran of the United States Navy.  
Brad leaves behind Jin, his wife 
of two weeks, his daughter Ashley 
and granddaughter Kristen, and 
his two sons Brian and Cole.  He 
is survived by his large family of 
siblings: Cynthia, Darcy (Willis), 
Dana, Mark, Cory and Colleen 
(Curran) and many nieces and 
nephews, and a multitude of great-
nieces and great-nephews, as well 
as his paternal uncle Howard 
Williams and maternal aunt, Alice 
“Pinky” Hampton.

 How would you like to have this junk next door to your property?

  Eagles always welcomes new members!      
Call (951) 683 7770 for details

466 E. La Cadena Dr.  
Highgrove, CA
951-683-7770

NEW MEMBERS WELCOME!
Monday-Taco Night 6-7:30pm

Friday-Night Dinners
Sunday- Karaoke & DinnerEntertainment 

(Call for details)
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But the request for an Audit of our CSA 126 funds changed everything on Aug. 5, 2015
Unfortunately, things changed on Aug. 5, 2915 when I handed Supervisor Tavaglione a request for an Audit about where our CSA 126 money was                     
being spent that was collected by the CSA126 Special tax.
From that point on things went downhill and here are some of the things that happened:
March 7,    2016     Meeting with Tavaglione only included his staff and Highgrove MAC members
June 30,     2016     Meeting with Tavaglione but he was not present
Oct. 19,      2016     Riverside County admits taking $35,000.00 out of CSA 126 account instead of general fund
Nov. 16,     2016    27 questions submitted to Riverside County by Highgrove MAC   Answers due back Jan. 18,2017 
Jan. 18,      2017    Answers due back but no county representative attended January MAC meeting
Feb. 15,     2017           “          “      “                  “               “                   “      February   “          “                       
March 15, 2017           “          “      “                  “               “                    “      March       “          “
March 16, 2017     Barnett resigned and asked Tavaglione to allow Highgrove MAC to continue without him
April 11,   2017    At public hearing Tavaglione eliminated entire Highgrove MAC-12 Highgrove people opposed and Tavaglione caught lying.   	

                          	 (See bottom left video tape on: www.highgrovehappenings.net)
Sept. 1,     2017     Barnett called for a Grand Jury Investigation
Nov. 14,   2017     Barnett testified at Grand Jury for 2 hours
Jan. 25,    2018     Meeting for Spring Mountain Ranch residents at Eagles Aerie 997 in Highgrove about Sheriff fees    
Feb  .21,  2018     Written response received from county: ”The parcels that pay for this assessment pay for Park &  Recreation and extended 

Sheriff.  Developments that came in after the vote are assessed for these services as well”.                
And Prior to the 1997 ballot this is what Riverside County Council said would happen if Highgrove voters voted “yes”.
“This tax will be retained in the CSA 126 fund to be used only for purposes of continuing Extended Sheriff and Park & Recreation services and 

improvements”.
BUT WAS THIS MONEY ACTUALLY “RETAINED”IN THE CSA 126 ACCOUNT or was it used for other purposes?
May 21,    2018     Lawsuit filed against Riverside County about CSA 126 funds
May 22,    2018     Several pot shops closed in Highgrove including the one at 240 Iowa Avenue
July 16,    2018     Candidate Karen Spiegel came to my house and I showed her around Highgrove for 2 hours
2017-2018             Printed below is Grand Jury’s Recommendations to:
                              Riverside County Board of Supervisors                                                                  
                              Riverside County Economic Development Agency  
CSA 126 COMMUNICATION: CSA 126 management provide a one-time public notice clarifying exactly how the CSA 126 funds are distrib-

uted. This notice should include the number of assessed parcels, the amount per parcel for different housing areas, and current agreements and 
contracts in effect. At least every 2 years, CSA management should make a summary report available online and at a public meeting open to all 
interested Highgrove residents. This effort is appropriate and necessary since there is no current forum to discuss such issues in the Highgrove 
Community. Part of the summary of contracts and agreements should explain the effective date and cost of the current chain of agreements 
between CSA 126 management and the Jurupa Valley Sheriff Station for focused law enforcement coverage.

Editor’s Note: The above Grand Jury report is correct but the article about the Grand Jury investigation in the December 2019 issue on page 5 had 3 
lines that were duplicates. Please accept our apology          

From March 4, 2019 to Nov. 13, 2019    Barnett sent 13 E mails to Supervisor Spiegel but no response ever received back
(March 4 & 29, April 10, June 17, July 16 & 21, Aug. 13, Sept. 10, Oct 11, 17, & 18, Nov. 4 & 13, 2019)
 Also on Nov. 1, 2019 I asked who made the decision to select all of the new MAC members from Spring Mountain Ranch. Here is the reply I received: 

“I’m working with our attorneys to determine what is permissible for public consumption related to the MAC applications and selection process”.
And on Nov. 19, 2019 my request for a meeting with Supervisor Spiegel was denied “until the ongoing litigation you have with Riverside County 

is resolved”
Here is another Riverside County agency who is not treating Highgrove fairly! 
Metrolink: For the last 18 years, the Riverside County Transportation Commission has been the only organization to ever oppose building a 

Metrolink Station at Highgrove even though Senators from both counties, residents and civic groups from both counties, and Congressman Takano, 
have supported this location for many years.

RCTC owns 17.22 acres of vacant land at Highgrove that is right next to the # 3 BNSF main line where Metrolink trains go by in both directions 
seven days a week between San Bernardino and Oceanside.

There is plenty of room for a parking lot at Highgrove that is just growing weeds that was not needed for the Perris Valley Line. RCTC 
already owns this land and has already spent $5,347,500.00 for this unused property that is needed for a parking lot and a Metrolink station. 
Entry to the parking lot could be straight down Spring St. from the new Spring Mountain Ranch homes.      

Has Highgrove been treated unfairly?
For the last 25 years I have en-

joyed volunteering for four different 
Riverside County Supervisors. I 
have been watching out for High-
grove under former Supervisors 
Younglove, Mullen, Ashley and 
Tavaglione. Supervisor Spiegel is 
now the Supervisor in Highgrove’s 
district.

I love Highgrove and have tried 
to improve my community since I 
first became Vice Chairman of High-

grove’s CSA 126 in 1991. With help 
from Riverside County we have seen 
a new community center and fire sta-
tion built that was dedicated on Sept. 
28, 1996, a 5 acre community park 
that was dedicated Oct. 16, 1999 and 
a Highgrove entry monument at the 
northbound exit of the I-215 freeway 
and at both ends of Iowa Avenue.

The EDA also improved several 
store fronts of Highgrove businesses 
and our new library was dedicated

on March 19, 2011.
Over many years I made a lot 
of friends at the county admin-
istration building when I deliv-
ered the Highgrove Happenings 
to various floors.
Each Supervisor received 
a copy on the 5th floor and 
other copies were deliv-
ered to the Riverside County 
Transportation Commission on 

the 3rd floor and other floors 
including the 4th, 8th, 12th,  
and 14th floors. I also delivered 
copies to the Mayor and each of 
the City Council members on 
the 7th floor of city hall and the 
3rd and 4th floors of Riverside 
City Hall.
And I took copies to the 
Riverside County Traffic 
Engineer on 14th street. 

                                   Highgrove Firsts!
Highgrove was the first un-incorporated community in Riverside 
County to pay extra for it’s own Deputy Sheriff. (1992)

Highgrove was the first un-incorporated community in Riverside 
County that Riverside County approved for a  marijuana store ten 
years after they eliminated the Highgrove Deputy Sheriff. (2019)

             Highgrove Day Volunteers needed
The 33rd Highgrove Day will be on May 9, 2020 and volun-
teers are needed to make phone calls to the former partici-
pants. There will be a car show and venors in the Highgrove 
Community Park but we need someone to make phone calls. 
Lists will be provided of former participants. Please call (951) 
683 4994 if you can make phone calls for Highgrove Day.
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HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

Rev. Anthony Waturuocha: Administrator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM	 Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, CA 92507
Phone: 951-680-0167

Sunday Service 10 AM
3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507

(Parking in the rear of building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

In Riverside County Call 
1-800-506-2555

to report illegal polluting
of storm drains.

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH

Pastor Dr. Martin Niponi Finau

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 9:30am

Open DoorsOpen minds

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
Feb. 29, 2020  9:00-10:00 am

938 Center St.
Highgrove 92507
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A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   
Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community 
through awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:  	 (951) 683-4994
Cell:	 (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett

Composition
R. A.“Barney” Barnett

Technical Support
Chris Monroy
David Fanning

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers

R.A.“Barney” Barnett
Dr. Cynthia Williams

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED

We’re More Than 
Just Auto Parts

Carquest Auto Parts
795 Columbia, Ave.

Enter off Northgate St.

Riverside, CA 92507
9 5 1 - 6 8 4 - 0 2 4 2

Doug Inaba Manager

• Air, Fuel, Emission & Exhaust
• Accessories
• Body & Wipers
• Batteries
• Electrical and Wiring
• Brakes
• Steering & Suspension

• Cooling & Heating
• Electronics
• Engines & Ignition
• Tools, Fluids & Garage
• Transmissions & Drivetrain
• Top Replacement Parts

In-Store Services

N
O

R
TH

G
ATE

PALMYRITA AVE.

COLUMBIA AVE

PART STORE
ENTERANCE

180,000 Sq. ft parts 
warehouse

*Store services subject to change.
Contact us to confirm service availability.

•  Battery Recycling
•  Battery Installation
•  Battery Bench Testing

•  Loaner Tools
•  Wiper Blade Installation
•  Charging System Testing

N

951-682-9000

Open 24 hours

ATM
 Lotto

1340 Center St, Highgrove, CA 92507

Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers

12210 Michigan St. 
Grand Terrace

*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY 
SERVICE

NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 

IN BUSINESS

Appointments &
Walk-Ins 
Welcome

982 Center St. Highgrove Ca.   (951) 341 5916

Where men walk in and gentlemen walk out!

   Serving
Highgrove  
     since
    1995

MY
MY


